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A
serial killer is killing blonde women with curls. When FoPoCri
takes
on the case, the killer has been active for several years and
leaves
no traces behind. It is only when the latest dead bodies are found
that things seem to be moving. Commissaire Marquanteur and his team
of investigators in Marseille have to use all their skills to track
down the killer.


 





Alfred
Bekker is a well-known author of fantasy novels, crime thrillers
and
books for young people. In addition to his major book successes, he
has written numerous novels for suspense series such as Ren Dhark,
Jerry Cotton, Cotton Reloaded, Kommissar X, John Sinclair and
Jessica
Bannister. He has also published under the names Jack Raymond,
Robert
Gruber, Neal Chadwick, Henry Rohmer, Conny Walden and Janet
Farell.
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We
were on our way to the Ètang de Berre. The city of Marseille is
eating its way ever closer to France's largest inland lake, which
incidentally also has a connection to the Mediterranean. That's why
this lake is also called a "lagoon". In any case, the Étang
de Berre met all the criteria for this.

We
- in this case that was Aurelie and me.

I
had met Aurelie a while ago.

It's
not so easy for someone like me to have a relationship. That's
because of my job. My name is Pierre Marquanteur. I'm a commissaire
in a special unit called FoPoCri, which deals with the fight
against
organized crime, serial offenders and terrorist threats. Three
areas
of police work that are challenging in more ways than one. I can
only
dream of regular working hours. And of course there are a few other
circumstances that can be difficult for a relationship.

I
still try from time to time.

Even
if I have to admit that the chances of success are perhaps not
particularly high. 


What
can I say?

I'm
just an optimist by nature.

There
is probably no other choice.

Aurelie
and I were out and about in my sports car, which I also use for
business. 


"Is
there a risk of you confusing me with your colleague, Pierre?"
Aurelie asked after we had been silent for a while. The picturesque
backdrop of the Étang de Berre spread out before us. The water was
sky blue. The sun shone from an almost cloudless sky and bathed the
Ètang in a very special light.

"No,
there's no danger," I assured him. 


"Really?"

"My
colleague is much more charming than you. How could anyone confuse
you?"

"You're
not serious, Pierre!"

"That
was fun, Aurelie!"

"But
that sounded to me like you were serious!"

"It
was fun. Honestly."

Sometimes
I think my best days as a womanizer are simply over. But whatever.
After all, someone has to do the things I do. Someone has to do it
and make sure that organized crime doesn't get out of hand.  It's
possible that you get a bit out of practice when it comes to
charming
flirting. 


"What
have you been thinking about all this time?" she asked.

"Nothing."

"No,
that's not true."

"Can
you read minds?"

"At
least I can tell if you're thinking something."

"Oh,
yeah?"

"Something's
bothering you. I bet it has to do with your job."

"How
would you know?"

She
shrugged her shoulders. "Just a guess on my part," she
said. "There's a very high probability of that, so it's only
natural that it will turn out that way - or something like
that."

I
took a deep breath.

"Okay,
you're right," I said.

"I
knew it."

"I
surrender to your telepathic abilities, Aurelie."

"That's
an exaggeration. A normal minimum level of empathy. That's all it
is."

"Well,
I'm actually thinking about something at the moment. And it has to
do
with the job."

"Tell
me."

"Some
time ago, a body was found here in the Étang de Berrre. It was
found
by archaeologists. They were actually looking for the bones of
Stone
Age people, but then they found a skull with crowned teeth."

"That
means it was a modern person!"

"Yes."

"And
a murder!"

"That's
right."

"Did
you get the killer?"

"Of
course."

"Why,
of course?"

"Because
the clearance rate for murder is very high, Aurelie. That's why
it's
natural."

"But
you won't get them all either."

"That's
right. We wouldn't have got this one either, not by a long shot.
The
body was found during an excavation and if someone hadn't been very
attentive, the skull with the crowns might be on display in a
museum
today."

"Why
are you thinking about this case now of all times?"

"Why
of all things?"

"Well,
just when we want to have a nice day."

I
shrugged my shoulders. "The Étang de Berre seems so peaceful.
So untouched. A wonder of nature."

"Conservationists
say otherwise."

"I
know. But it looks like this. So peaceful. Do you know what I
mean?"

"I
think so."

"We're
not going there for no reason."

"It's
beautiful there."

"Exactly."

"Yes,
I think I understand what you mean."

"Nobody
suspects a murder there. Not even me."

"Do
me a favor, Pierre."

"Gladly."

"Try
not to think about murder or manslaughter or organized crime or
mafia
gangs or anything else that has to do with your job today."

I
smiled.

"I'm
trying."

"Really?"

"Even
if it's difficult?"

"Yes,
even if it's difficult."

"Good,
that's all I ask."

"But
sometimes, the thoughts take on a life of their own."

"Keep
her on a tight leash, Pierrre."

"I'll
try."

"Good."


 






 






 





*

Someone
called Danny Berlois, who ran a car service station and a store,
was
out shopping that day. He was in a store that had leftover stock of
anything that could be sold.  "That's exactly what I need!"
he said out loud when he saw the pile of T-shirts. I AM DANNY was
written on it. It was just right for him. And for his store and his
restaurant. I AM DANNY. "I have to have these," he said and
took the whole pile with him. 


A
nice gag, he thought.

And
a trademark.

Little
did he know that he would soon be involved in a murder
investigation.

But
who can see into the future?

Danny
Berlois certainly couldn't.

And
he probably had that in common with almost everyone else.

Someone
had once said to him that it was always best to enjoy each day as
if
it were the last.

Danny
Berlois had always thought that was actually a pretty sensible
approach to life.

The
events that were to follow reinforced this attitude.


 





*


 





Aurelie
and I had a great day.

We
hired a boat in one of these small, picturesque harbors on the
Étang
de Berrre and went out on it. It was fantastic. Surrounded by a
glittering expanse of blue water, Marseille is far away and it's
hard
to imagine having to go back to work on Monday, picking up my
colleague at the familiar corner and driving to our operations
center. 


Aurelie
had been right.

This
was exactly what I perhaps needed.

An
interruption.

An
experience that had nothing to do with the daily grind. 


"It
was beautiful," she said. And her eyes sparkled.

We
had brought the boat back to the harbor and taken our things
ashore.
Now we were standing on the jetty. We kissed each other.

Then
we went on.

We
kissed once more and stopped again.

I
don't know how to explain it, but apparently a policeman remains a
policeman first and foremost, even when kissing. Anyway, I noticed
a
man with a black beard and a bald head. He was staring right in my
direction. He literally fixed me with his gaze and the next moment
I
thought: What is he actually doing there? Whenever something
doesn't
seem to belong where it is, someone like me takes notice. You
always
sense a conspiracy, a criminal plan, an attack on public safety...
Something like that. 


Most
of the time, nothing of the sort happens.

In
most cases, all fears are completely in vain.

But
this time it was different.

The
next moment, the boat that Aurelie and I had just been out on the
Étang de Berre in exploded.  I threw myself down, pulling Aureli
with me. We landed rather roughly on the jetty.  The pressure wave
swept over us. I realized that it had been a damn close call. We
were
lucky to still be alive. I looked up and searched with my eyes for
the man with the black beard and bald head. But he was nowhere to
be
seen. Disappeared like a phantom.

*

It
didn't take long for the police to arrive. And half an hour later,
the colleagues from our special department arrived too.

Fortunately,
nothing had happened to Aurelie. And she took the whole thing
relatively calmly.

"What
was that?" she asked.

"I
wish I knew."

"You
have no idea?"

"I'm
sure we'll find out who's behind this," I said.

My
colleague had a pretty clear opinion on this. He took me to one
side.
"Pierre, I need to have a few words with you. In private."

"Okay..."


We walked a bit. Our people were everywhere now, looking for
tracks.

"Pierre,
whoever is behind this, he didn't want to kill you."

"Like
this?"

"The
bomb was deliberately detonated when you were already on land. You
should be scared. But you weren't supposed to get anything."

I
looked at my colleague.

"That's
a theory, Francois."

"Yes."

"Just
a theopry."

"A
theory that has some merit, as you have to admit when you think
about
it. Someone wanted to tell you: back off. We can kill you anywhere,
anytime. You, your loved ones or anyone we want to take out. Next
time it won't be so easy."

I
thought about it.

"There
could be something to it," I admitted.

"And
it wouldn't be the first time something like this has happened,
would
it?"

"Yes,
that's true, of course."

"What
about your girlfriend?"

"What
about her?"

"Did
you check them?"

"Yeah,
sure."

"By
every trick in the book?"

"Who
do you think I am?"

"I
was just asking, Pierre."

"I
know."

"You
think there's no way she's involved?"

I
looked over at her.

She
had her arms crossed in front of her chest and looked as if she was
freezing. Although it was warm. But who wouldn't be shivering when
you'd just narrowly escaped death? A natural reaction. She was in
shock. Understandably so.

Nevertheless,
I tried to soberly follow the idea that my colleague had raised. 


"I
think I can really rule that out," I finally said, turning to my
colleague again.

"Did
you notice anything else?"

"I've
been racking my brain the whole time," I said. "Unfortunately,
pretty much without any results."

"Try
it again. Go through every detail. Was anything different than
usual?
Have you made any suspicious observations recently?"

"No."

"The
perpetrators - I assume it was teamwork - knew about you,
Pierre."

"I
know."

"They
knew every detail. For example, they also knew what your plans were
for the weekend. Who's up for that?"

"I
don't know."

"Think,
Pierre!"

"Nobody
but you, Francois," I said. 


He
grimaced.

"Oh,
Pierre!"

"That's
true! In our job, you have more contact with your colleagues than
with any normal people."

"Do
you think I'm not normal, Pierre?"

"I
think you know what I mean." 


"Think
again, Pierre! Maybe you'll think of something after all."

"I
have to take care of Aurelie for now..."

"Pierre..."

I
had already taken two steps in Aurelie's direction when I
stopped.

I
turned to my colleague.

"Maybe
there was something else," I said.

"Always
out with it, Pierre!"

"There
was a man with a black beard and a bald head."

"What
happened to him?"

"He
was watching us. At least that's what I felt. After the boat
exploded. I was distracted at the time of the explosion. After
that,
he was gone." I shrugged my shoulders. "Maybe I'm just
imagining things."


 





*


 





A
check of my apartment revealed that it was bugged. That meant I had
to find a new place to stay for the time being. But now it was also
clear why the perpetrators had obviously known about it so
well.

Mr.
Marteau, the head of my department, was quite worried. 


"The
probability that this will be solved is almost zero," he said.

"I
know."

"You
should be on your guard."

"I
always am," I said. 


"How
did your friend deal with it?" asked Mr. Marteau.

"Pretty
good so far," I replied. I smiled weakly. "At least she's
still my girlfriend. And that's not something to be taken for
granted
in these circumstances."

"That
speaks for the character of this woman," Monsieur Marteau
agreed.

"I
know," I said.

"We
have no choice but to keep our eyes open - and otherwise focus on
our
daily work."

"I
agree, Mr. Marteau."

"Because
if we don't do that, then the people who instigated this attack
today
would have won."

"I
know."

"A
mock assassination. That's what you have to call it, if you take
all
the circumstances together."

"They
wanted to intimidate me. But knowing you, the perpetrators won't
succeed."

I
smiled wanly.

"No,
definitely not."


 





*


 





A
few days later, I met up with Aurelie.

I
said, "You've seen what can happen."

She
said, "Yes, I saw that."

"Did
it scare you?"

"Of
course. What do you think? But it didn't scare me so much that I
would be intimidated by it."

"You
might regret this one day."

"Possibly.
But there is a risk with every decision you make."

"That's
right."

"Let's
make the best of it, Pierre."

"Okay..."

"You
take things as they come.  And you live every day without letting
fear drive you crazy. I don't see any other option. Because if you
give in to those who spread fear, you only end up reinforcing
it."

I
had to smile.

"You
sound really wise, Aurelie!"

"Didn't
you know that's a side of me too?"

"I'm
just getting to know this side."
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It
was night. The sound of engines drifted over from the nearby
highway.
Lights wandered through the darkness along the course of the road.
Christian Huppert turned around briefly, reached for the gun he was
wearing under the jacket of his dark gray three-piece suit for the
third time in ten seconds. Before he entered the service station,
he
turned around once more. His face looked tense. Beads of sweat
stood
out on his forehead. His pulse was racing.  



No
sign of YOU, he thought. 
That's good! Huppert had given up
hope that THEY were no longer chasing him. For the moment, he had
to
be satisfied with the fact that he had a head start on his
pursuers,
which allowed him to enter Danny's store and have a coffee there.
It
wouldn't have taken much for him to fall asleep at the wheel. 


He
undid the first button of his shirt collar before he passed through
the door of the service station. Getting to Cassis alive - at the
moment that seemed like an almost unattainable goal. 


Huppert
let his gaze wander. Behind the counter stood a tall,
broad-shouldered man with I AM DANNY printed in large letters on
his
T-shirt, which was probably a sign that he was the boss of Danny's
store. 


Huppert
noticed a man with a high forehead that shone so brightly that it
reflected the light from the neon tubes. He was wearing black
horn-rimmed glasses that seemed to be pressing on his nose as he
kept
fiddling with the frame.

For
a moment, Huppert wondered if he was one of THEM. Thick glasses
were
perfect for hiding earphones and microphones, as used by
surveillance
teams. The glasses didn't seem particularly strong either. 



Possibly
window glass, thought Huppert. 


He
stood there frozen and managed to stop himself at the last moment
so
as not to instinctively reach under his jacket and pull out the
gun.

The
man with the thick glasses seemed to be interested in the stand
with
maps and city plans. At least he pretended to be. He leafed through
a
travel guide to Marseille and put it back with the others. Then he
looked up and looked at Huppert for a moment.

The
face was V-shaped and very narrow, which made the protruding ears
appear all the larger. There was a clearly visible dimple on the
tapered chin.

Huppert
swallowed. He tried to remember if this man belonged to HIM and if
he
had seen him before. Perhaps in different clothes and cosmetically
altered ...

"Is
something wrong?" asked the man with glasses.

The
sweat on Huppert's forehead now felt ice-cold. He half opened his
mouth and at first was completely unable to utter a single
sound.

"Are
you unwell?" asked the man with the glasses.

"Everything's
fine," said Huppert, although his heart was racing and he felt
as if someone had tightened a tension belt around his chest and was
now slowly tightening it.

Huppert
continued towards the counter. A woman in her mid-thirties was
sitting there in front of her coffee. She was wearing a
serious-looking suit. Her blonde hair was slightly curled. 


"A
coffee," Huppert turned to the man with the Danny T-shirt. "And
I hope it's particularly strong."

"So
a body alarm clock for you, sir?"

"Yes."

He
grinned.

But
his grin immediately faded when he saw the beads of sweat on
Huppert's forehead.

"Is
it too warm for you here?"

"No,
no, it's all right."

"Tell
me, I know you! Don't you drive this route often?"

"I'm
sorry, but I'm not in the mood for small talk at the moment,"
said Huppert. 


"Just
a question, sir. I thought I'd seen you here before."

The
phone rang and the man with the "I AM DANNY" T-shirt
answered. 


"Don't
hold that against Danny," said the woman with the blonde curls.
"He does that to everyone."

Huppert
smiled wanly. Again and again, his gaze returned to the blonde hair
that curled on her narrow shoulders. 


Huppert
sipped his coffee. 


"At
least his so-called corpse alarm clock is really what it should be
-
namely strong!"

"Yes,
there are a lot of truck drivers who stop here, who sit on the
trestle for far too long and think that a cup of the brew will get
them at least as far as Marseille!" She paused. "Is there
something wrong with my hair or why are you staring..."

"It's
all right. It's just that someone very close to me had hair just
like
yours. And for a moment, my mind wandered a little."

She
frowned. Then she looked at the watch on her wrist and said: "It's
time for me." She suddenly looked nervous. 


Danny
was still on the phone. 


She
took her credit card out of her handbag and tapped it restlessly on
the counter. 


As
she held still, Huppert could read the name written there: Silvie
Gallois.

"That
will probably take a while yet," she said.

Huppert
glanced at his watch.

"Too
long for me." He downed the corpse alarm clock with a few hearty
gulps and placed a bill on the counter.
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